YORK UNIVERSITY
FACULTY OF GRADUATE STUDIES
Council Meeting

Minutes
Thursday, March 3, 2022
3:00 p.m.

This meeting was held remotely via Zoom during the COVID-19 pandemic.
Present:  M. Annisette,  E. Batdorf, C. Bressler, R. Buchanan, C. Butler, C. Chapman, S. Easton, H. Elsayed, L. Fawcett, G. Gerzon, K. Gicas, J. Hadlaw, M. Hayward (Secretary), S. Henry, B. Heron, T. Hosken, S. Ingram, M. Jefford, L. Johnston, R. Kabir, A. Karbalaei Mahdi, L. Keane, U.T. Khan, J. Kowlessar, G. Lawrence, Y. Lesperance, N. Levitt, E. Light, T. Loebel (Dean), A. Luong, S. MacDonald, A. MacLennan (Chair), A. Martin, S. Martin, R. McLaren, W. Moir, D. Murray, J.G. Myers, F. Patterson, K. Petschke, R. Pooni, C. Sandilands, M.M. Schiff (Recording Secretary), L. Seiler, Y. Seissan, W. Sharp, A. Sparling, J. Stephen, A. Sunthoram, A.M. Tarc, D. Triki, V. Trivedi, A. Turnbull, C. van Daalen-Smith, S. Watson, P. Wood, M. Zryd

Guests:  C. Coates, B. Meisner

Regrets:  C. Aalders, M. Becker, N. Couto, Z. Mundy, A. Stebbins, D. Vallesi

1. Welcome and Chair’s Remarks
Chair Anne MacLennan welcomed members of Council to the meeting.  She read the land acknowledgement for her location:

“We acknowledge the lands which constitute the present-day City of Mississauga as being part of the Treaty and Traditional Territory of the Mississauga’s of the Credit First Nation, The Haudenosaunee Confederacy the Huron-Wendat and Wyandot Nations.  We recognize these peoples and their ancestors as peoples who inhabited these lands since time immemorial.  The City of Mississauga is home to many global Indigenous Peoples.

“As a municipality, the City of Mississauga is actively working towards reconciliation by confronting our past and our present, providing space for Indigenous peoples within their territory, to recognize and uphold their Treaty Rights and to support Indigenous Peoples.  We formally recognize the Anishinaabe origins of our name and continue to make Mississauga a safe space for all Indigenous peoples.”

Chair MacLennan announced a call for nominations for Senate Chair and Vice-Chair on behalf of Senate Executive Committee.  Questions may be directed to Senior Assistant Secretary of the University Cheryl Underhill < underhil@yorku.ca > .

2. Minutes (Previous Meeting, February 3, 2022)(.docx)
The minutes of the previous meeting were approved.
3. Business Arising from the Minutes
There was no business arising from the minutes.
4. Dean's Remarks
Dean Tom Loebel addressed Council.  He stated that the Ontario government had removed the COVID-19 vaccine passport requirement for many locations although businesses may require proof of vaccination if they so choose.  Masks remained mandatory but that requirement was expected to change soon, as in other jurisdictions.  However, Ontario universities, which had their own policies, still require full COVID-19 vaccinations as well as masking, with no change expected during the Winter term.  Medical officials will be consulted and data monitored with respect to proceeding in the Summer term.  Dean Loebel noted that the pandemic has brought some re-examination of existing rules and practices, such as the residency requirement.  The Dean provided other encouraging examples where the pandemic will produce more creative results for the future.  Mental health support has been carefully reviewed.  Courses were evaluated with respect to synchronous or asynchronous delivery.  External examiner regulations are being scrutinized.  More externals will participate remotely, necessitating less travel.
5. Changes to Faculty Regulations
For approval
Updates to Academic Honesty Regulations to require Academic Integrity Module (.docx)
Approved at the February 9, 2022, meeting of the Academic Planning & Policy Committee
Academic Affairs Officer Wes Moir introduced this item.  The Faculty developed an academic integrity module to support graduate students.  Cases of academic dishonesty have been increasing.  Along with other considerations, graduate academic dishonesty cases tax administrative resources and detract from other initiatives.  Graduate students are negatively impacted, even for minor infractions.   Mandatory academic integrity training is intended to acknowledge educational and cultural backgrounds and apply consistency across programs, ensure that expectations around academic conduct are communicated early, and takes into account and addresses the lack of understanding related to some academic dishonesty incidents, adding commensurate preventative efforts.  The regulation is intended to come into effect in January 2023.  Students will not be able to progress beyond the first term unless this requirement has been completed.

Academic Affairs Officer Moir noted that consultations have been very positive.  Dean Tom Loebel commented that this graduate initiative differs greatly from the undergraduate model.  The Faculty appreciates support from the Schulich School of Business in the development of this proposal.  Schulich Master’s students will be exempt from the FGS requirement since the School has a similar module as a required component of their orientation.

Students are required to complete the academic integrity module when commencing a degree, even if they have completed it before.  For example, a Master’s graduate entering a doctorate would be required to complete the module even if they completed it at the Master’s level.  Module content will be reviewed at regular intervals, and at least every five years.

It was moved, seconded, and CARRIED, unanimously,

“that the proposed changes to Faculty of Graduate Studies’ academic honesty regulations be APPROVED.”

Updates to Thesis and Dissertation formats (.docx) 
For reference only:  Non-Traditional Thesis/Dissertation Guide (.pdf)
Approved at the February 9, 2022, meeting of the Academic Planning & Policy Committee
Academic Affairs Officer Wes Moir reviewed the background for these changes, which arise from the Ad Hoc Committee on Broadening the Dissertation formed in 2019 to address changes to the nature of dissertations and update Faculty regulations accordingly.  The Faculty seeks to clarify what is possible and set guidelines, “to accommodate a variety of dissertation formats with appropriate graduate standards of academic assessment.”  The proposal provides that programs will have documented and specific procedures.

Councillor Susan Ingram raised issues identified by the Faculty of Liberal Arts & Professional Studies graduate curriculum committee, relating that although generally in favour of the proposal that committee found some potential improvements.  Professor Ingram stated that the term “non-traditional” should be changed.  Language requirements could be incorporated.  As well, the new guidelines section should be improved.  Academic Affairs Officer Moir reviewed the process for deciding on this language, and noted that Senate’s Academic Standards, Curriculum & Pedagogy Committee could be consulted with respect to nomenclature.  Councillors suggested other terms in place of “non-traditional”:  alternative, extra-textual, unique, equitable.  Director of the Graduate Program in Communication & Culture Jan Hadlaw referenced the program’s research-creation component.   Associate Dean Academic Mark Hayward noted that format titles do not necessarily engage with methods or methodologies.  He also cited how differences between monographs and manuscripts are informed by different terms.  Councillors also asked how Indigenous research is incorporated with these changes.

It was agreed to refer the proposal back to Academic Planning & Policy Committee so that more feedback can be incorporated.  Associate Dean Academic Hayward encouraged councillors to communicate any further feedback to the Faculty.

6. Reports from FGS Representatives to Senate Committees
Cheryl van Daalen-Smith, Senate Executive Committee
Evan Light, Senate Academic Planning, Policy & Research Committee
Mark Hayward, Senate Academic Standards, Curriculum & Pedagogy Committee
Naomi Couto, Senate Executive Committee's Subcommittee on Honorary Degrees & Ceremonials
Professor Naomi Couto was not available to attend this meeting.
Cheryl van Daalen-Smith, the Faculty’s representative to Senate Executive Committee, stated that she could bring graduate student concerns to the Senate committee.  Director of the Graduate Program in Education Aparna Mishra Tarc asked about the potential for a medical school, as raised by President Rhonda Lenton at Senate:  what role would graduate students play?
Evan Light noted that the Chair of Senate Academic Planning, Policy & Research Committee sought more information for a discussion of a possible medical school, an initiative reported to be comprised of graduate students.  The Senate committee had not previously discussed the medical school.  Dean Tom Loebel reviewed how new programs would be approved following devolution of curriculum approval to anchor Faculties, and he referenced the limited role of the Faculty of Graduate Studies.  The graduate Dean would see the Notice of Intention, but not be part of the review until a proposal reaches the Quality Assurance committee.  He also discussed how a new Faculty may not have proceeded through Senate Academic Planning, Policy & Research Committee.
Associate Dean Academic Mark Hayward stated that there was no discussion of a medical school at meetings of the Senate Academic Standards, Curriculum & Pedagogy Committee.  The doctoral program in Global Health proceeded from Senate Academic Standards, Curriculum & Pedagogy Committee to Academic Planning, Policy & Research Committee.  Updated proposals for the Markham campus are still forthcoming and will be the focus for this Senate committee over the coming months.
7. Faculty Council Revision
Mandate and Membership | Draft revision
For discussion | Current Structure, Rules & Procedures
Dean Tom Loebel introduced a discussion of possible revisions to the Structure, Rules and Procedures of Faculty Council, a continuation of a thorough conversation taking place over several months at both Council and Academic Planning & Policy Committee.  Council had made some important updates to its mandate in the Rules and Procedures.  This meeting saw more discussion of Council’s membership and structure.  Dean Loebel shared a revision which specified new categories including numbers of councillors.
Senate rules allow for a maximum of 25% student membership on Faculty Councils.   Student members referenced the reduction overall in student members of Council in the draft changes.  Dean Loebel noted that with the large reduction in faculty members on Council, student numbers would need to be reduced correspondingly.  Student participation would be at the maximum 25%.  The change from representation of every graduate program was also noted.
This discussion will be continued at the next meeting of Academic Planning & Policy Committee and at Faculty Council.
8. Senate Synopses
For information
Summaries of the Senate meetings of May 27, 2021, June 24, 2021, September 23, 2021, October 28, 2021, November 25, 2021, December 16, 2021, January 27, 2022, and February 17, 2022.
The Senate summaries were received for information.
9. Other Business
There was a brief discussion of the ongoing war in Ukraine, and graduate and international students.

Councillors referenced the World University Service of Canada, which has committees at both the Keele and Glendon campuses.  The organization’s important activities include refugee resettlement.

10.	Adjournment

The meeting adjourned at 5:04 p.m.



